
1 
 

OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  October 2, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the four-week period ending Friday, September 15 

We have officially transitioned into fall. During the past four weeks, I took some 
vacation time to visit family in Michigan, otherwise it was a busy period. 
 
Highlights of activities over the last four weeks include the following: 

• Mayor Kaplan and I met with the Housing Authority, County, and others, 
regarding the next steps in proceeding with strategic goals for the HB 4123 five-
year strategic planning process. Council received an update at the September 
18 Council meeting, and will be seeing a draft plan later this fall to address 
homelessness in Lincoln County over the next five years.  

• Participated in a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Met with DJ Fox, our new wastewater treatment plant supervisor, on her first day. 
I am very grateful to have her skillset to run the wastewater treatment plant. We 
appreciate the efforts of Andrew Grant to get DJ up and running.  

• I met with Mayor Kaplan to discuss various processes and procedures as Mayor. 
I look forward to working with Mayor Kaplan to continue moving issues forward 
with the City Council. Again, congratulations to Jan Kaplan as Mayor of the City 
of Newport!  

• Participated in a work session with Council on August 21. The City Council heard 
a report of the plans to proceed with a microbial source tracing study for the Nye 
Beach outfall; discussed an outreach plan for the Bayfront Parking Management 
Strategy; and, discussed various steps regarding the development of climate 
action sustainability objectives. 

• Participated in an Urban Renewal Agency meeting. 

• Participated in the August 21 regular City Council meeting. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Lance 
Vanderbeck to discuss various departmental issues.  

• Met with Justin Scharbrough, Matt Hall, Steve Baugher and Rebecca Morrow to 
discuss our lawn watering policies. As our wastewater rates increase, we 
continue to have requests for some sort of accommodation for watering gardens 
and lawns. One of the options Council could consider, is to use a second meter 
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for purposes of outdoor watering. We will be bringing this topic to Council as part 
of an overall water strategy matter.  

• I spoke with Peggy Hawker on a number of Dig Deep issues we had during the 
month.  

• Met with the Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Tom Sakaris regarding results of 
reviewing an internal employee complaint.  

• Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris, Barb James, Jody York and I met to review the 
options for proceeding with a general contract for annual fire sprinkler 
inspections. As we have done with the fire alarms, we are trying to consolidate 
all of the inspections for various City facilities into one contract to assure that the 
work is being completed on an annual basis, as required. We have selected a 
contractor to proceed with these inspections. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly to discuss Library operations. 

• Aaron Collett and I met with the Jason Holland and Don Jones to discuss the bids 
for the Performing Arts Center phase VII capital improvement plans. One bid was 
received that exceeded the budget. In discussing the issue with Jason and Don,  
I suggested that we utilize the funding that Council appropriated for the chiller 
project to meet the fiscal needs to proceed with this bid. Jason was going to meet 
with the OCCA Board to determine whether they would support that. This would 
allow OCCA to shift to raising funds for the chiller and allow the phase VII project 
to proceed. With the significant investment to date in this project for design, it 
would be unfortunate if this project could not move forward. Furthermore, OCCA 
is going to lose one of its grants if the project is not underway by the end of the 
year. I think this seems like an appropriate action to take. 

• Prepared agenda items for the September 5 City Council meeting. 

• Conducted a phone screen of a candidate for the public works director position. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to discuss various issues in 
Finance. 

• Was on vacation on Monday, August 28 through Friday, September 1. 

• City Hall was closed on Monday, September 4 in observation of Labor Day. 

• Participated in a Lincoln County meeting on the winter sheltering plans for this 
upcoming winter. As you are aware, the County would like to operate two winter 
shelters --  one in Newport and one in Lincoln City. These shelters would offer  
nightly housing through the winter months instead of just offering shelter during 
extreme weather events. The proposal is to provide group housing utilizing two 
churches and a building that's being acquired by the Housing Authority. The City 
Council approved funding for this the program at the September 18 City Council 
meeting. 

• Met with Erik Glover and Jason Malloy regarding steps to address the challenges 
faced by the Library with a particularly belligerent individual camping onsite. As 
it was reported at the City Council meeting, we had previously set up a meeting 
to include the District Attorney and CIS to review our ability to enforce certain 
provisions of the camping policy. This has been a very frustrating situation which 
has temporarily improved due to the individual camping at a different location. It 
is important to get some clarity as to how far we can go to address violations of 
the camping ordinance, and other state laws, regarding trespasses and violations 
of parking and camping rules.  
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• Met with Mayor Kaplan to review the agenda for the City Council meeting held on 
Tuesday, September 5. The work session included a presentation by County 
Commissioner, Kaety Jacobson, and Health and Human Services Director, Jane 
Merrill, on a county-wide proposal for winter sheltering; discussed the possibility 
of utilizing radar cameras for speed enforcement; received an update on public 
access of GIS information; and, reviewed a report on landing fees at the airport. 

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting of September 5. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron Collett to review various Engineering 
issues. Engineering has hired an administrative support person for their 
department. This will help facilitate matters for that department. 

• City Attorney David Allen has been leading the efforts to address liability issues 
regarding the aquatics center ground settlement issues that have taken place. 
Technical teams from various defendants and experts hired by the City were on-
site to bore down under the pool to soil test the ground to determine the cause of 
the settlement. Technical crews spent two days conducting this work. I appreciate 
the efforts of City Attorney, David Allen, coordinating a  resolution of these issues, 
as well as the Parks staff for addressing the closure of the pool, draining it, 
refilling it , and getting it back into operations.  

• Met with the Newport Chamber of Commerce Executive Director, Wayne 
Patterson, to discuss repairs to the City-owned Chamber of Commerce building. 
One issue discussed was regarding the current building lease which provides 
that the Chamber do all building maintenance. The Chamber will be asking the 
City Council to consider certain major improvements to the facility. A report will 
be forthcoming at a future meeting on the issues with the building, and discussing 
strategies on how to address these issues.  

• Held a staff meeting of the City Manager’s Office staff to discuss various 
operational issues.  

• Erik Glover, Barb James, and I met to review proposals to serve as the City’s 
insurance of record. Our new purchasing policy requires that the City periodically 
go out for proposals for that service. Initially, we requested three-year proposals, 
but opted not to award a contract. A request for one-year proposals was sent out 
for consideration. We have selected a new agent for the balance of this fiscal 
year.  

• Mayor Kaplan and I participated in a prep meeting for the presentation regarding 
Big Creek Dam before the Siletz Tribal Council.  

• Jason Malloy, Jovita Ballentine and I met to discuss ongoing concerns with 412 
NW 6th Street. Jason is going to draft a response to a complaining neighbor 
regarding this property. 

• Derrick Tokos and I met with Pastor Luke Frechette and representatives of the 
South Beach Church regarding the possibility of extending the lease for the 
church. We indicated that we are proceeding with proposals for the 
redevelopment of the site, and based on the current schedule, it is unlikely we 
would be able to recommend extension of that lease. If there is a delay in the 
possible development of the site, South Beach Church might approach the City 
Council on a short-term extension of the lease. They are proceeding with 
construction of a new church, but the construction and occupancy of a new 
church will not occur by December 31. They are also exploring other rental 
options for a temporary church facility. 
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• Met with Mike Cavanaugh to finalize the Ocean to Bay trail signage project. A 
route utilizing sidewalks has been identified so that the trail stretches from Agate 
Beach to the Bayfront. There will be a combination of signage and sidewalk pencil 
markings identifying this trail for people to make the trek from the ocean to the 
bay.  

• Erik Glover, Steve Baugher, Rebecca Morrow and I met to reinitiate our review 
of water and sewer policies. We anticipate bringing a report to the City Council at 
a future work session of specific modifications to our current policies and 
practices. These are long overdue, and will put the City in a better position 
moving forward.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Steve Baugher and Erik Glover. 

• Participated in a monthly meeting with Jason Holland to discuss various issues 
with the PAC and VAC.  

• Erik Glover and I met to continue the development of our final plan for workplace 
culture changes. We are going to schedule a follow-up meeting with Department 
Heads to create a draft plan that will be presented to the City Council later this 
year. 

• Met with Melanie Nelson to select a date for the next round of public works 
director interviews  

• Met with Trish O’Dell about traffic concerns relating to the extension of Biggs 
Street through 60th Street. 

• Mayor Kaplan and I participated in a meeting with County Commissioner Claire 
Hall, County Administrator Tim Johnson Housing Executive Director Karen 
Rockwell, CSC Executive Director Pegge McGuire, and City Manager of Lincoln 
City Daphnee Legarza, to review various steps relating to the five-year plan for 
addressing homelessness in Lincoln County. 

• Participated in our local staff meeting of emergency preparedness. 

• Met with Aaron Collett and Steve Baugher on the financing for the phase VII 
improvements to the Performing Arts Center in preparation for the September 18 
City Council agenda packet. Council authorized an award at this meeting.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met with Adam Springer and Marvin Selfridge regarding 
addressing the property issues at Hoover's Bar in South Beach. The City is 
interested in potentially acquiring one of the buildings located on the Hoover's 
Bar property, as well as moving a billboard sign that encroaches within the right-
of-way. If we can come to terms on these issues, this would help facilitate the 
entrance plans for the Urban Renewal District.  

• Participated in a Department Head training session in dealing with office gossip. 
Notes from the gossip session include the following: 
➢ Gossip has to meet that a number of standards including the following:  

1.) Gossip is targeted at an individual or group. 
2.) The nature of the gossip is negative. 
3.) Credibility is affected based on what is being said. 
4.) The information sharing is not important to the organization. 
 
Gossipers have a high need to belong by sharing stories about other people, 
this helps fill that need. It is important that individuals have a zero tolerance 
to gossip. It is important to avoid gossip. Actions of individuals speak louder 
than words. Voids of information can get filled with misinformation.  
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As individuals we are all subject to gossip from time to time. It is important 
to be aware of the consequences and determine whether you want to take 
a direct or indirect approach to addressing the gossip. Also, it is important 
to pick your battles because  gossip can impact reputation and careers. 
 
If you hear gossip about others, it is appropriate to defend them, change the 
topic, ask the direct question “ why are you telling me that?” or leave the 
conversation. When confronting someone regarding a rumor they are 
spreading, it is always appropriate to do it in a private setting. Do not accuse, 
attack or try to intimidate the person sharing the rumors. This this will likely 
result in an attack back from them. Be clear on your purpose in confronting 
a rumor, which should be to stop or correct the information. Be clear on 
expectations, don't bring others into the discussion (for example “ it's been 
told to me…. “) This brings others into the field of conversation which is not 
productive towards addressing the issue.  
 
You can also deal with rumors in an indirect approach. Share with the 
individual initiating the rumors what the true facts are, but do not accuse 
them of being the basis for these rumors. It should also be noted that silence 
equates to acceptance of the rumors as being truthful. Letting rumors stand 
unanswered is not appropriate when rumors are damaging. When dealing 
with an individual who is the source of a rumor, the following five steps are 
recommended: 
1.) Schedule a time to talk to that individual. 
2.) Practice what you going to say to that individual. 
3.) Determine if you want to confront them directly or indirectly about the 
rumors.  
4.) Sometimes these exchanges can become emotional, so be prepared.  
5.) Do not refer to others in your discussion with this individual. 

• I spoke with a city manager from California who has expressed interest in the city 
manager's job here in Newport after my retirement. His has vacationed in 
Newport in the past, and plans to visit again in December. I indicated I would be 
happy to meet with him when he is in Newport. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Lance 
Vanderbeck.  

• Met with an employee in Finance regarding requested unpaid leave.  

• Participated in a planning session for one of the programs that will be held at the 
LOC conference in Eugene. I will be participating as a panelist. Derrick Tokos 
has also been requested to be on a panel.  

• Erik Glover and I participated in the OCWCOG’s regional City Managers’ meeting 
which was held in Toledo.  

• Derrick Tokos and I participated in the belated dedication of the Wayne and 
Gladys Valley Foundation Marine Studies building on September 12. The 
dedication was led by Edward Feser, Provost and Executive Vice President of 
Oregon State University, and included remarks from Rob Cowan, Jack Barth, 
Lisa Balance, David Gomberg and Caron Ogg. During the ceremony remarks, 
the City was acknowledged for its role to address regulatory issues related to 
building a tsunami evacuation site in South Beach, as well as the general support 
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of the City to move this project forward. Family members from the Wayne and 
Gladys Valley Foundation were present. Wayne Valley attended Oregon State 
University in the 1930s. He was the founding member of the American Football 
League and principal owner and general manager of the Oakland Raiders from 
1961 to 1971. 

• Erik Glover, Barb James, Sonia Graham, Melanie Nelson and I met to discuss 
the split use of Dorinda Howden’s time between the 60+ Center and City 
Manager's office. Dorinda helps on agenda preparation days and Council 
meeting days in our office and provides support to the 60+ Center on Tuesdays. 
We wanted to clarify alternate days/times when either facility may use Dorinda’s 
help, and to whom Dorinda should report to.   

• Met with Steve Stewart on his interim role as Acting Public Works Director. This 
role has been divided between Steve and Justin. Unfortunately, Justin has been 
out for a period of time on a medical issue. Matt Hall is designated to fill in when 
Justin is out for the field crews. It will be good to get a public works director back 
in position.  

• Participated in a full HB 4123 meeting with Mayor Kaplan and Councilor Jacobi, 
who serves as alternate the on the Advisory Board. The group  heard an update 
on the proposed options for establishing a homelessness navigation center in 
Lincoln County. 

• Prepared agenda materials for the September 18 City Council meeting. 

• Met with DJ Fox, Steve Stewart and Barb James on an employee issue at the 
wastewater treatment plant. 

• Mayor Kaplan, Aaron Collett, Steve Stewart and I met in Siletz with the Siletz 
Tribal Council to provide an update on the Big Creek Dam project. Mayor Kaplan 
provided a presentation to the Tribe, and Aaron, Steve and I were available to 
answer questions that followed. Overall, we had a good dialogue with the Tribal 
Council and the Council seems very supportive of the City's effort to move 
forward with the new dam. The Tribe is particularly supportive of the concept of 
a larger reservoir that would reduce the reliance on the Siletz River. They have 
requested regular updates from the City on this project. Mayor Kaplan did a very 
good job presenting his remarks to the Tribal Council. A copy of his remarks is 
included in the attachments for your review. 

• Steve Stewart, DJ Fox and I met to review the contracts with SolidsDude 
contracted services (Andrew Grant), since we now have DJ in the wastewater 
treatment plant supervisor’s position. We will likely continue a support agreement 
while DJ continues to become familiar with the plant operations. Overall, I believe 
DJ was a great find for this position. I appreciate Andrew Grant’s assistance in 
keeping things moving forward with the wastewater treatment plant during the 
time prior to hiring DJ. 

• Laura Kimberly and I met regarding the bilingual community engagement 
specialist job description. We will be providing a report to the City Council on how 
we plan to utilize this new position to further engage our Spanish-speaking 
residents within the community. I am also looking at modifying Laura Kimberly’s 
position to be responsible for the City's outreach programs, as well as the Library 
responsibilities. This would extend our efforts in a more organized way across all 
departments of the City for outreach to marginalized communities.  
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• Conducted phone screens for two candidates for the Public Works director. It is 
my intent to offer a full interview to both candidates.  

 
Upcoming Events:  

• I am attending the ICMA Annual Conference in Austin, Texas, from Saturday, 
September 30 through Wednesday, October 4. Council has excused my 
attendance at the October 2 City Council meetings. I will be leaving on Friday, 
September 29. I will be back in the office on Monday, October 9. 

• The LOC Annual Conference will be held in Eugene from Thursday, October 12 
through Saturday, October 14. Mayor Kaplan and Councilors Goebel, Hall, and 
Jacobi are registered, along with Erik and myself.   

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• On November 15, 2023, the City of Newport will be hosting an LOC Small Cities 
meeting at City Hall beginning at 11 AM.  

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25, in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

• City offices will be closed on Monday, January 1, 2024 in observation of the New 
Year’s holiday. The City Council meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 2, 
2024. 

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is the testimony provided by Mayor Kaplan to the Tribal Council on 
September 15, as well as the PowerPoint slides giving a description of the 
project. 

• Attached is a communication from Samaritan Health Services regarding a 
meeting of the neighbors regarding the water tank that is proposed to be built in 
the Fall Street right-of-way between SW 10th and SW 11th. 

• Attached is the labor market report from the State of Oregon Employment 
Department with various statistics for the five-county Northwest Oregon region.  

• Attached is a news article from The Oregonian indicating that Newport was one 
of the two spots that made the best beach towns in America. 

• Attached is an article from The Oregonian outlining the City Council's approval of 
an ordinance making drug abuse illegal in public, including jail time for this 
activity. This ordinance was approved acknowledging that state law will need to 
change before it can be put into effect. This may be something other Cities want 
to do to pass a message along to the legislature that drug use in public places is 
posing a problem for our communities. If any Councilors are interested in 
pursuing that, please let me know and we can spend some additional time taking 
a look at what Portland did.  

• Attached is an article from The Yachats News about the City receiving $100,000 
grant to help the City become more energy resilient. In reading the fine print of 
the grant, the Mayor indicated that it may be better for Yachats to cut its losses 
and not accept this grant. It is always important to understand the responsibilities 
and conditions with any grants prior to applying for these funds. Grants often 
provide important resources to help move a project forward, but there are often 
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significant conditions that need to be accepted if a grant is awarded to any local 
unit of government.  

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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